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POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ SPECIAL MEETING
Friday, May 31, 2013, 9:00 a.m.
R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building

Columbus, NC
MINUTES
PRESENT: Chair Gage, Vice-Chair Owens, Commissioner Gasperson, Commissioner Holbert and Commissioner Pack.  Also in attendance were Interim County Manager Pittman, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.

1. Call to Order – Chair Gage called the meeting to order.  
2. Invocation – Commissioner Pack gave the invocation.
3. Pledge of Allegiance – Chair Gage led the pledge.
4. Presentation of FY 2013/14 Balanced Budget – Interim County Manager Pittman will present the FY 2013/14 balanced budget, a copy of which is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.
5. Citizen Comments – Bob Morgan, speaking on behalf of the ETDC, requested that the proceeds from the sale of the Jervey Palmer Building be used to develop a light industrial park.  Deborah O’Donnell and Leonard Rizzo asked the Board to grant the Foothills Humane Society’s request for a 15% increase.  Cindy Walker asked that, regarding fee-based programs, the Board closely examine the percentage to be covered by fees and the percentage to be covered by taxpayer dollars.  Ms. Walker also said she will give her ¼ cent tax decrease back to the county because she would prefer to see it used for programs that support the health and welfare of the county.  Margaret Parker spoke in support of the DSS request for an additional social worker position.  Virginia Walker spoke in opposition to raising the pool fees.
6. Commissioner Comments – Commissioner Gasperson said the proposed budget has several strengths, and yet has many significant weaknesses, and is a departure from his core fiscal vision for the Polk County annual budget.  Commissioner Gasperson read his fiscal policy statement entitle “U Turn, and asked that the statement be included in the minutes verbatim:  “Over the previous four years as a County Commissioner, I have been a strong supporter of each annual budget (2009-12).  These budgets were a reflection of my own core political principles, that local government should be limited yet properly financed and effectively run.  And at all times, fiscal restraint should be demonstrated by department heads, especially when predicting anticipated revenues.  This approach proved very effective through the "Great Recession" by providing fiscal stability, effective services to our citizens along with a healthy fund balance (the Rainy Day Fund).  During the current annual budget process, my fellow Commissioners have decided to abandon the proven "conservative fiscal" approach of the past four years.  Their means of achieving a balanced budget, simply put, is first:  a far more optimistic approach toward anticipated revenues.  Second:  taking $435,000 out of the budget requested by department heads for capital expense items, such as, cars, ambulance, computer equipment, etc. and declaring that these items should not be included in the annual budget (as they have been in the past).  Instead we'll just pay for these items directly from the county's saving account, the Rainy Day Fund.  Third, after several years of declines in the number of county employees (the number of full time equivalent in 2009 was 174.4 and in 2012 down to 170.5 employees), the current proposed budget includes four additional full time employees.  This change from conservative to expansionary fiscal policy may be fine except for one critical factor:  When the decision is made to expand local government, you don't give a token tax cut.  Rather my fellow Commissioners should act honestly and find the means to cover their increased spending.  They should not play a shell game with the tax payer's money.”
Commissioner Pack said this year the Board should be proud of the budget process since now each Commissioner understands the budget inside and out.  Commissioner Pack said the Board has done a good job with a conservative budget which, even with a loss of $500,000 in revenues and including a ¼ cent tax cut, is still less than the prior budget. 
Vice-Chair Owens said he is also proud of the budget process this year.  Commissioner Holbert said that, regarding the ¼ cent tax decrease, if the ½ cent tax decrease suggested in 2007 had been approved, the approximately $10 per year in savings would add up over the years, and you have to start somewhere.  Chair Gage said he supports the budget requests for additional personnel in the Sheriff’s Department and the Tax Department.
7. Adjournment – Vice-Chair Owens moved to adjourn the work session, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
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